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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 30th April 2013, there were present: 

Councillor

Mrs  S Merrikin (Mayor)




Mr    P Kay
    (Deputy Mayor)




Mr    D Atherley



Mr    R Drury




Mr    C Elsmore




Mrs  E Elsmore



Miss C Morgan




Mrs  J  Morgan



Mr    N Penny






Mr    G Prosser




Mr    J Reynolds
                                Mr     I Baird 
District Councillor
Mr   P McMahon
Members of the public, Mr Walter Williams, Rev Sarah Bick & Fran Challis.
The Mayor wished Cllr Baird a Happy Birthday for today.  The Mayor also announced the sad news that Frank Darlow a previous Cllr on CTC passed away this month. 
PUBLIC FORUM

Rev Sarah Bick of St Johns Church spoke with regard to Lawnstone House.  She said that the church had put in an expression of interest to the FODDC regarding the site for a new church. They thought it would be a known user and would mean the site would not be vacant.  They would intend to use it as a community base, with multiple uses.  They would knock down the premises and rebuild on the site.  However there are still formal procedures to go through, regarding the closure of St Johns, so there are no timelines as yet.  Cllrs asked if the historic fittings and furniture from the church would be saved. The Rev confirmed that they intended to take the war memorial and also the stain glass windows if possible.  CTC invited Sarah Bick to a future planning meeting to talk more in-depth.
Fran Challis made comments re the Bank Street development, asking if more retail units could be on the site to give the public an opportunity to walk through the town and therefore give more trade to the shops in St Johns Street. The Cllrs said that they had 
Conveyed these points in their objection to the plans in an earlier meeting.

Walt Williams asked if CTC had had a response re his previous request for the drainage information on Owen Farm.  The Town Clerk will chase up as no reply received.  He also asked about the NDP progress and the Clerk explained that it is about to go into the 6 week consultation period.

The Public Forum closed at 7.16pm.
221.
APOLOGIES

Apologies were noted from Councillor Frank Baynham.
222.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllr Penny declared a pecuniary interest in item 229 on the Agenda.
223.
TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF 26th MARCH 2013
The Minutes of the meeting held on 26th March 2013 were noted and it was proposed that they be approved.

Proposed:
 Cllr Penny

Seconded:
Cllr Kay
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

224.
MATTERS ARISING

Item 224
Cllr Atherley stated that the needle disposal unit was in the car park toilets had not yet been repaired.
225.
POLICE REPORT

Rob Dix reported that the crime figure for Coleford for the last 4 months was 70.  This included 4 assaults, 2 burglaries in dwellings and 2 burglaries non dwelling and 17 shoplifting incidents. There is an increase in possession of Drugs.   The Mayor said she had still not heard from the new Police and Crime Commissioner for Gloucestershire about meeting with the Council, Rob Dix was unable to offer any explanation. Crime is reported on the 101 number, and the Mayor suggested that a leaflet drop was made on the new Angel Vale Estate. The police website marks where the crimes are committed.  A Cllr reported a concern he had already raised with the police regarding shoes over a wire in Tufthorn Avenue, which could indicate drug dealing.  PC Dix explained that the information would have been passed on and no further communication would be made. 
226.
TO AGREE PAYMENTS

The payments for March 2013 were noted and agreed.
227.
TO AGREE PETTY CASH PAYMENTS

The Petty Cash payments for March 2013 were agreed.
228.
MONTHLY BUDGET FIGURES

The Budget figures for March 2013 were noted and approved.  
Cllr Nick Penny left the room

229.
TO DISCUSS MIS PROPOSAL REGARDING THE BUSKING FESTIVAL 
The Town Council considered the Busking festival to be one of the most successful events the town held last year.  It was recommended that the proposal from MIS be accepted. 
Proposed:
 Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr C Morgan
On being put to the vote the proposals were agreed unanimously.
Cllr Nick Penny re-entered the room
230.
TO DISCUSS THE RURAL BULLETIN NEWSLETTER
Cllr Drury was concerned that the council may be missing potential funding and issues could be utilised.  Cllr Baird said he always reads the newsletter and will pick out items of interest and report back.  The Mayor suggested that this is put as a monthly agenda item.  The clerk reads the GAPTC newsletter and will always highlight information. 

231.
EVENTS AND MARKETING COMMITTEE
Members noted the report of the Events and Marketing Committee meeting held on 9th April 2013.  It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.

Proposed:
 Cllr Kay 

Seconded:
Cllr J Morgan
On being put to the vote the proposals were agreed unanimously.

232.
TO NOTE RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE HIGHWAYS COMMITTEE
Members noted the report of the Highways Committee meeting held on 17th April 2013.    
233.
TO AGREE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE AMENITIES COMMITTEE
Members noted the report of the meeting of the Amenities Committee held on 23rd March 2013.  It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.

Proposed:
 Cllr Penny

Seconded:
Cllr Kay

On being put to the vote the proposals were agreed unanimously.

234.
TO AGREE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE  FINANCE AND OFFICE COMMITTEE
Members noted the report of the meeting of the Finance and Office Committee held on 23rd April 2013 and it was proposed that the recommendations be accepted, but that item 7 be refereed back to the committee.  The Mayor thanked Cllr Penny for his work on the staff contracts.
Proposed:
 Cllr Atherley

Seconded:
Cllr E Elsmore
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously

235.
TO NOTE THE DECISIONS OF THE PLANNING COMMITTEE
Members noted the decisions taken by the Planning Committee meeting held on 26th March 2013.
236.
TO NOTE REPORTS FROM MEMBERS
The Mayor attended the Carnival of Transport on the 1st April.  She also attended a Traders Meeting on the 3rd April and stated that there was a lack of interest from the Traders.  She will continue to attend, but hopes that more interest is shown in the future. On the 5th April The Mayor attended the Mayor of Ledburys event, held at Hellens Lodge Redditch, where she had an interesting debate with other councillors, who were unaware of Coleford Town Council.  On the 23rd April the Mayor attended the St Georges day service at Gloucester Cathedral; all four local Mayors were there.  The Mayor attended the Buchanan AGM on the 25th April and was disgusted at the way the meeting was held and managed.  She was astonished at the lack of structure and the lack of respect the committee had for their community. 
Cllr Baird is involved with the Wilderness project they are currently looking to make it into a committee asset transfer.  He attended a meeting at the Vantage Point Mitcheldean. 
Cllr Atherley attended the AONB Festival on the Wye on the 9th April – a brainstorming event – which is still ongoing.  

Cllr C Elsmore said he had attended the following events:

1st April
The Carnival of Transport

2nd April
Area Health Forum
2/3rdApril      Wind Farm Appeal
9th April
Planning and Events and Marketing
17th April
Highways
23rd April
Amenities and Office and Finance
25th April
Buchanan AGM
Cllr Eileen Elsmore attended the same meetings, except for the Wind Farm appeal and Highways. Cllr E Elsmore also attended a seniors AGM on the 25th April.

At the Health Forum, the disputes and discussions go on regarding the border disputes, with particular references to the St Briavels GP practice. There is also concern over GRH discharging late at night, Cllr E Elsmore said it had been brought up at previous meetings.  Cllr Merrikin mentioned that Hill House was up for sale, and that they were using the rooms at the main place 3 times a week, but that it would have a direct impact on the Drugs and Alcohol services. 
Cllr Cox attended the Carnival of Transport and on the 23rd April the World Book Night Event.

Cllr Drury attended the World Book Night Event also and the Coleford Hard of Hearing Group.  He has been invited to join the group who are putting another perspective on the Tesco planning.  They are currently doing a street survey to include traders and locals to gather different views on the planning application.  He attended the Coalway Rec meeting, where they announced they would not be having a festival this spring.  He asked about the maintenance of the play equipment and the Town Clerk suggested that they apply to the CTC for a grant.
Cllr Reynolds and Prosser both attended the Carnival of Transport.
Cllr Penny attended the Carnival of Transport on the 1st April.  On the 18th April he attended the Event Planning Training with the Forest Youth Forum. The session was run by students for the University of Gloucestershire, and was held in Mitchledean, at ForestGate Church, which is a good example of what Rev Sarah Bick is describing for facility use in Coleford. 
The Youth Forum are hosting an Acoustic Tea Party from 3 till 8 on the 18th May at Coalway Rec.  It is on facebook, and he will email posters to all Cllrs.  They are asking for a donation for the foodbank. 

Cllr Penny had also attended a meeting with the Forest Youth Workers Network to review the need for a project to help youngsters volunteer within the community.  Cllr Penny will keep us informed with its progress.  Cllr Merrikin said there is a similar scheme in Gloucester, which has been used as a successful model.

On the 25th April he attended the Buchannan Rec AGM and was appalled at the complete lack of respect for members of the community. 
Cllr J Morgan also attended the Buchannan Rec AGM and reiterated Cllr Penny’s points. There appeared to be no effective minute taking and no public documentation. No clarification was given re the friends and trustee process. 
Cllr C Morgan attended the Carnival of Transport. 

Cllr Kay contacted the food bank and has now arranged monthly collections from CTC.  25th April he attended the Buchannan Rec AGM and reiterated again what has previously been said.  
Cllr Atherley moved the motion for the sitting to be extended by 15 mins.
A discussion took place regarding the Buchanan AGM as many Cllrs raised their concerns about the way the meeting was held and conducted and that they were not representative of the people of Coleford.  Cllr Kay proposed that a vote of no confidence was taken by CTC in the committee and it was decided to defer the vote for two months whilst further information was sought about the situation.   

237.
REPORTS FROM DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS

Cllr C Elsmore said he had attended a meeting regarding Whitecliff Brook.  The owners are in touch with English Heritage and it will come before the meeting fairly soon.  CTC are to do a letter to give support.  He also attended a meeting on the new planning consultation, which is to split into new areas.  The District council have had requests, particularly from the Newent area for a recycle collection to be done for cardboard.  However the cost for this would be approx 1 million pound.  Network rail have been in touch, with regard to Lydney Station, and they are looking to add more car parking, new cycle racks and more buses in the future, all hopefully in 2013.  At a later date they hope to add an underpass. Cllr Elsmore said that on the right to bid WestDean Council put forward the college site, this was passed and is going to a cabinet meeting.
Cllr C Elsmore also attended the following meetings in his role of District Councillor.

2nd April  
Whitecliff Brook meeting
8th April
Scrutiny Meeting
10th April
N Gibbons
15th April
Forward Planning

Cllr McMahon attended the Carnival of Transport and said it was uplifting to see the town so full.  The downside he felt was that the car parking charges were not lifted for the day.  He attended the same meetings as Cllr Elsmore. 
239.
CORRESPONDENCE

Members noted the items of correspondence received during March 2013. 
Cllr Kay asked to see the letter from Mark Harper, re the prison closure.
The meeting closed at 9.08.
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